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DONCASTER METROPOLITAN BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 

COUNCIL 
 

THURSDAY, 14TH JULY, 2022 
 
A MEETING of the COUNCIL was held in the COUNCIL CHAMBER, CIVIC OFFICE, 
WATERDALE, DONCASTER DN1 3BU, on THURSDAY, 14TH JULY, 2022, at 6.00 
pm. 
 
PRESENT:  

Chair - Councillor Ian Pearson 
Vice-Chair - Councillor Duncan Anderson 

Deputy Mayor - Councillor Glyn Jones 
 

Councillors Nick Allen, Bob Anderson, Lani-Mae Ball, Nigel Ball, Iris Beech, 
Joe Blackham, Rachael Blake, Glenn Bluff, Laura Bluff, Nigel Cannings, 
James Church, Gemma Cobby, Steve Cox, Linda Curran, Aimee Dickson, 
Susan Durant, Yetunde Elebuibon, Sue Farmer, Sean Gibbons, Julie Grace, 
Martin Greenhalgh, John Healy, Leanne Hempshall, Charlie Hogarth, 
Debbie Hutchinson, Barry Johnson, Jake Kearsley, Majid Khan, Jane Kidd, 
Sue Knowles, Sophie Liu, Tracey Moran, Emma Muddiman-Rawlins, Tim Needham, 
Jane Nightingale, Thomas Noon, Andy Pickering, Cynthia Ransome, 
Andrea Robinson, Glynis Smith, Sarah Smith, Gary Stapleton and Austen White. 
 
APOLOGIES:  
 
Apologies for absence were received from Mayor Ros Jones and Councillors 
Bev Chapman, Phil Cole, Jane Cox, Mark Houlbrook, John Mounsey, David Nevett, 
Rob Reid and Dave Shaw.  
 

20 Minute's Silence for the recent death of former Councillor Patricia Schofield  
 
Prior to the commencement of formal business, Elected Members, Officers and 
members of the public, observed a minute’s silence as a mark of respect and 
remembrance in relation to the recent death of former Councillor Patricia Schofield. 
 

21 Declarations of Interest, if any  
 
There were no declarations of interest made at the meeting. 
 

22 Minutes of the Annual Council Meeting held on 20th May, 2022  
 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the Annual Council Meeting held on Friday, 20th May, 
2022, a copy of which had been circulated to each Member, be approved as a correct 
record and signed by the Chair. 
 

23 To receive any announcements from the Chair of Council, the Mayor, Members of the 
Cabinet or the Head of Paid Service  
 
The Deputy Mayor, Councillor Glyn Jones, made the following announcements:- 
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“I would like to make a brief announcement in relation to Doncaster Sheffield Airport. 
Yesterday, Peel Group announced that the future of Doncaster Sheffield Airport is 
under review. 
 
This is very disappointing news and I am saddened to hear that the future of 
Doncaster Sheffield Airport is under review by its owner The Peel Group.  The Airport 
is a major asset to Doncaster and the wider region, and I am urging that all avenues to 
make it viable commercially are fully investigated.  Doncaster Sheffield Airport is the 
best Airport in Yorkshire, the best connected by road and hopefully soon to be by rail, 
and it also has one of the longest runways in the country. 
 
I am sure all Council will be concerned about this development and like myself, Mayor 
Ros Jones and Cabinet, would want to see the Airport as part of our future.  We are 
actively engaging with the Airport owners, our MPs and the South Yorkshire Mayor, 
and making it clear our position in wanting an Airport in Doncaster, and for the benefit 
of the wider region.  The loss of aviation services could have an impact on wider 
investment into both the Airport and the Gateway East development.  I encourage 
everyone to rally behind efforts to safeguard our aviation industry in Doncaster and I 
ask our MPs and the Mayor of South Yorkshire, to do all the lobbying they can with 
Government.  What we need from Government is a long term funding package to 
support the Airport in the medium term. From Government, we need the commitment 
of money, not just empty words. 
 
Secondly, I would like to put on record this Council’s congratulations to Tariq Shah on 
being awarded an OBE as part of the Queen’s Birthday Honours for his services to 
charity. Tariq often works with Doncaster Council, he was a key member of our City 
Status bid team and is currently involved in our bid to be the new home of Great 
British Railways.  He also chairs our Doncaster Town Deal Board. 
 
Tariq, thank you for all you have done and all you continue to do; congratulations on 
your OBE. 
 
I would also like to congratulate the People Focused Group and b:friend who have 
both been awarded a Queen’s Award for Voluntary Service, the UK’s highest accolade 
for such services and known as the MBE for volunteering groups.” 
 
Councillor Nigel Ball, Cabinet Member for Public Health, made the following 
announcement:-  
 
“I would also like to put on record our immense admiration and thanks to our Director 
of Public Health, Dr Rupert Suckling, on being awarded an MBE as part of Her 
Majesties Birthday Honours. 
 
Rupert, you led the Public Health response to Covid here in Doncaster. Your calm and 
collected approach focussed on facts, and you were the expert and reassuring voice 
that this Council and our residents needed at a time of such pain, suffering and loss. 
As we all know, even though hospitalisations and deaths have decreased, contracting 
Covid is still a danger and you, working with our partners in the NHS, continue to 
provide up to date guidance and data for the people of Doncaster.  
 
I have seen first-hand how hard yourself, the Public Health Team and Council 
employees have worked in our most critical periods during the pandemic, and you are 
all a credit to the Borough. 
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Rupert, congratulations and thank you for all you have done, and your continued 
service to this Council and the people.” 
 

24 In accordance with the Council's Petition Scheme, to receive the presentation of a 
Petition relating to the Stopping of the sale of Rose Hill Field to Developers  
 
The Council received a Petition from Mr Chris Owen, the Petition Organiser, on behalf 
of the Rose Hill Residents’ Association, requesting Doncaster Council to stop its plans 
to sell Rose Hill to a developer to build houses on the Green Space, which had been 
submitted in accordance with the Council’s Petition Scheme. 
 
Prior to debating the Petition, the Chair of Council, Councillor Ian Pearson, outlined 
the procedure which would be followed.  The Petition Organiser would be given 5 
minutes to present the Petition and as the Petition was below the 10,000 signature 
threshold, there would be no discussion or debate involving Elected Members.  Upon 
conclusion of the presentation, the Petition would be referred to the appropriate 
Executive Member. 
 
Mr. Chris Owen, in presenting the Petition, addressed the Council as follows:- 
 
“We are asking the Council to stop the sale of Rose Hill to a developer or explain why 
it will not and how destroying Rose Hill aligns with the Environmental Strategy and 
vision to make Doncaster a place where nature flourishes.  This Petition has been 
signed by over 110 people and there is a separate online Petition with over 1300 
signatures.  The sale of Rose Hill is a matter of widespread public concern.  The 
decision to sell Rose Hill was made before the Council declared a Climate and 
Biodiversity Emergency, and before the issue of its Climate Commission Report on 
Environment Strategy.  Your Environmental Policies have therefore evolved 
significantly since the decision to sell was made; a decision which now urgently needs 
revisiting in light of the these developments. 
 
Rose Hill is a biodiverse mixed habitat containing areas of woodland, grassland and 
scrubland which supports many trees, wildflowers and wildlife, including protected 
species.  It is next to a local wildlife site and through naturalisation, is expanding it.  It 
is on the green corridor allowing wildlife to move across Doncaster.  It is a much 
valued community asset which is widely used by the public for recreation and to 
connect with nature.  It is exactly the sort of place this Council says must be protected 
to tackle Climate Change, stop biodiversity loss and create greener communities. 
 
So why is the Council choosing to destroy a place which it should be protecting.  The 
sale of Rose Hill is a choice.  Paragraph 4.74 of the Local Plan says there is 25% 
more housing supply over the Plan period.  3852 units that are needed to meet 
housing targets.  Your Residential Land Availability Survey says that there are 
Planning Permissions granted for over 12,000 houses which have yet to be built.  
Given these circumstances, it is inappropriate and unnecessary for the Council to sell 
a biodiverse habitat and community green space to a developer.  The Local Plan also 
takes no account of your Climate Commission Report or Environmental Strategy, 
which you said you would update the Plan for, but have not. 
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The sale of Rose Hill is contrary to the Council’s Environmental Policies; for example, 
you say you will safeguard existing trees and that there is a presumption against 
development that will result in the loss and deterioration of woodland and trees.  How 
are these Policies being applied at Rose Hill? 
 
You say you will increase the amount of land given over to woodland, wildflower 
grassland and green space; how will this be achieved if you sell off this type of land to 
developers? 
 
You say naturalisation, preserving wildlife, wildflower areas and supporting 
Doncaster’s wildlife are key to protecting and preserving biodiversity and tackling the 
climate emergency, so why are you not protecting Rose Hill’s naturalised habitat, 
wildflower areas and wildlife? 
 
We have been told that naturalised habitat on Rose Hill, which has developed over the 
last 25 years, will be replaced by a newly established habitat bank which is like saying 
we are going to burn your house down, but don’t worry, we will possibly replace it in 
about 25 years’ time. 
 
Yes, we need to create new habitat, but it should add to the decades old habitat we 
already have and not be used as an excuse to destroy it.  It should be obvious that 
Rose Hill is an existing habitat bank already delivering benefits for the environment 
and wildlife, and ideally suited for enhancement and further habit creation.  If you are 
serious about tackling climate change and biodiversity loss, you should make Rose 
Hill a habitat bank, not destroy it.   
 
Do not forget, Rose Hill is also a green open space which is much loved and used by 
the community to connect with nature.  We invite all Councillors to go to Rose Hill, 
walk along the bridleways that run between the trees and across the scrubland, listen 
to the bird song, enjoy the tranquillity of this beautiful place and see what will be lost 
forever under your watch if it is sold.  After visiting Rose Hill, we hope you will 
appreciate its value and why it must be protected, and that you will support us and act 
to stop its sale and destruction.  All we are asking the Council to do is what it tells 
everyone else to do; put the environment at the forefront of its thinking, act like there is 
a Climate Emergency and stop destroying habitat.  So please, follow your own 
Environmental Policies, revisit and properly scrutinise your decision to sell and stop 
the sale of Rose Hill immediately, and protect this place for future generations and 
wildlife before it is too late. 
 
Make no mistake, if the Council can sell and destroy a biodiverse habitat and green 
community asset such as Rose Hill during a Climate and Biodiversity Emergency, then 
no green space in Doncaster is truly safe.  Thank you for listening.” 
 
At the conclusion of the presentation, the Chair of Council, Councillor Ian Pearson, 
formally accepted the Petition on behalf of the Council, and reported that the Petition 
would be referred to the appropriate Portfolio Holder, Councillor Joe Blackham, 
Cabinet Member for Highways, Infrastructure and Enforcement. 
 

25 Questions from the public in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 13  
 
There were no questions from the public received for this meeting. 
 
 



 

A. 5 
 

26 Youth Justice Plan 2022/23  
 
The Council considered a report, introduced by Councillor Lani-Mae Ball, Cabinet 
Member for Education, Skills and Young People, which sought approval of the 
statutory Youth Justice Plan for 2022/23, which covered the work of the Youth 
Offending Service (YOS) in Doncaster. 
 
It was reported that in the past year, the YOS had continued reducing first time 
entrants into the criminal justice system and sat slightly outside of the top quartile for 
performance nationally.  Its work to reduce re-offending with young people had been a 
historic area of strength, and remained so.  The YOS was well within the top quartile 
of Authorities with the lowest re-offending rates in England and Wales. 
 
Members noted that due to the impact of a serious incident last year involving children 
not open to the YOS, the custody rate had increased significantly.  This had resulted 
in the service moving from the top quartile in the previous year, to the bottom quartile 
in this year. 
 
It was also reported that the YOS aimed to maintain its low first time entrant rate 
through the work of EPIC and the Youth Justice Team, and to further reduce 
Doncaster’s re-offending rate.  If achieved, this would represent Doncaster’s lowest 
ever annualised reoffending rate and that the YOS fully expected that the custody rate 
would to return to its regular level in 2022/23.  The YOS had also set a non-statutory 
target this year to bring the rate of Children who were looked after in the criminal 
justice system, to a level which was comparable to children who were not looked after.   
 
In conclusion, it was noted that the Plan also highlighted some notable achievements 
in 2021/22, including a highly positive Thematic ETE inspection, the development of a 
dedicated Counsellor’s post and the opening of the EPIC Town Centre Hub. 
 

RESOLVED that the Youth Justice Plan 2022/23, be approved. 
 

27 Doncaster Council Peer Review 2022  
 
The Council considered a report, which was introduced by the Deputy Mayor, 
Councillor Glyn Jones, which outlined the process, feedback and the Council’s 
response to date, to the Peer Review which was undertaken by the Local Government 
Association.  
 
It was reported that as the Council had reached a key milestone in its improvement 
journey, it was decided to undertake a Peer Review to reflect on what had been 
achieved and be clear about the challenges that remained, and agree priorities for the 
future.   
 
The Deputy Mayor thanked staff, Members and stakeholders who took the time to 
meet with the Peers and took part in exploring the Council’s strengths and areas to 
improve, and took the opportunity to thank the Peers for the way they conducted the 
review, and the communication before and after the visit. 
 
The Deputy Mayor stated that the Council welcomed the report as it demonstrated the 
improvement journey the Council had been on, and Highlighted the following:- 
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•   Doncaster Council was now emerging as a strong organisation that was on a 

positive and upward trajectory; 
 

•   The Council had many good features and if continued, would be an exemplar 
Council; 

 
•   The Council came across as an energetic and focused organisation with a 

clear strategic focus, strong political and managerial leadership, and good 
governance and decision-making arrangements; and 

 
•   There was huge commitment, dedication and affinity to the place among 

Members, staff and partners, to deliver for Doncaster. 
 
It was noted that the Council needed to keep on improving and subsequently the Peer 
Report identified the following six recommendations or areas to consider:- 
 

(i) Pause and reflect on the Council’s strategies to address organisational 
overload and fatigue, and address capacity issues; 
 

(ii) Condense the key priorities for the Council for the next three years and set 
annual delivery targets; 

 
(iii) Simplify and communicate key messages in a more tailored manner, 

particularly internally; 
 

(iv) Reassess the Council’s corporate risk appetite; 
 

(v) Continue to plan for the impact of the cost of living crisis on local 
communities and the delivery of Council services; and 

 
(vi) Celebrate the Council’s achievements and consider sharing learning and 

good practice with the wider Local Government sector. 
 
The Deputy Mayor pointed out that the Council had already started making these 
improvements by committing to build its Action Plan into the annual improvement 
cycle and delivery through the quarterly performance monitoring.  The Council would 
deliver a staff engagement programme in Autumn 2022, to communicate and share 
the Action Plan, but also use this engagement to set out a new set of values for the 
organisation that were owned and recognised by staff.   
 
It was also reported that the Council would be reviewing its risk appetite through active 
examples and taking a ‘learning by doing’ approach to support greater investment, 
and the role the Council could have in achieving that investment.   
 

RESOLVED that the Doncaster Council Peer Review report and the initial 
response to the recommendations, be noted. 
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28 Health and Wellbeing Board First Health Annual Report 2021/22  
 
The Chair of the Health and Wellbeing Board, Councillor Rachael Blake, presented 
the Board’s first Annual Report and informed Members that it provided an overview of 
the work received and undertaken at the Health and Wellbeing Board between June, 
2021 and June, 2022.   
 
Members noted that the report provided an update on the course of the global COVID-
19 pandemic in Doncaster in 2021, which highlighted the lessons to be learnt and the 
many inequalities that existed within society, some of which had deteriorated further 
as a result of the pandemic.   
 
It was reported that in Starting Well, the Board looked at the health and wellbeing of 
young people and families, and had agreed the Children and Young People’s Mental 
Health Strategy, along with the Mental Health in Schools Strategy, which was currently 
very prevalent.   
 
Members were also informed that Living Well was a wide reaching theme which 
covered the health and wellbeing of people with additional health needs.  
 
In terms of Ageing Well, Members noted that this supported an age friendly approach 
to working with older people and throughout the past year, the Board has received 
items on the urgent community responses and enhanced health care in care homes, 
and anticipatory care.   
 
In concluding her presentation, Councillor Blake outlined the seven next steps for the 
Board and its partners. 

 
RESOLVED that Health and Wellbeing Board First Annual Report 2021/22, be 
noted and published. 

 
29 Overview and Scrutiny Annual Report 2021/22  

 
The Council considered the Overview and Scrutiny Annual Report, which highlighted 
the progress of Doncaster Council’s Overview and Scrutiny function during 2021/22.  
The report also provided a summary of the work undertaken by the Overview and 
Scrutiny Management Committee (OSMC) and its four Standing Panels, and 
highlighted some of the key achievements and the impacts that Overview and Scrutiny 
had made over the past year, and identified priorities for 2022/23. 
 
In presenting the report, the Chair of the OSMC, Councillor Jane Kidd, initially thanked 
Members, the Executive, Officers, Partners, Stakeholders, young advisers and the 
public, who had taken the time to participate in meetings and contribute to Overview 
and Scrutiny during the last Municipal Year. 
 
It was reported that the Annual Report highlighted a number of activities and 
achievements that were important to Overview and Scrutiny including how it had 
engaged with the public and partners, held decision makers to account, contributed to 
policy development and provided an opportunity for Members to consider issues they 
felt were important to residents of the Borough.  The report also showed how its work 
aligned and contributed to the Doncaster Growing Together priorities.   
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Members noted that moving forward to 2022/23, Overview and Scrutiny’s work plans 
would reflect the Doncaster Delivering Together, Wellbeing Goals and outcomes and 
Great 8 priorities, which would help keep a strategic focus and positively contribute to 
improving services within the Borough.  
 
In concluding the presentation of the report, Councillor Kidd asked Members to 
contact her as the Chair or Officers, if there were any suggested issues for 
consideration at future Scrutiny meetings or reviews. 
 

RESOLVED that the Overview and Scrutiny Annual Report 2021/22, be noted. 
 

30 To consider the following Motion, written notice of which has been given by Councillor 
John Healy and Seconded by Councillor Andrea Robinson, in accordance with Council 
Procedure Rule 16  
 
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 16.1, a Motion was submitted by 
Councillor John Healy and Seconded by Councillor Andrea Robinson:- 
 
“This Council is concerned at the impact over 12 years of the Tory Governments 
Austerity measures on local Councils. 
 
The loss to Doncaster is over £100 million per year and continuing, this has led to 
serious reductions in vital services. 
 
The cost of living increases including fuel and food have led to massive rises in cost of 
living expenses for those with the least. 
 
This Council requests the Chief Executive to write to the Secretary of State to ask 
them to reverse the Austerity cuts and fund Local Government properly.” 
 
The Chair afforded all Members in the Chamber, the opportunity to speak on the 
Motion. 
 
A vote was taken on the Motion proposed by Councillor John Healy, which was 
declared as follows:- 
 
For - 36 
 
Against - 7 
 
Abstain - 2 
 
On being put to the meeting, the Motion was declared CARRIED. 

 
RESOLVED that this Council is concerned at the impact over 12 years of the 
Tory Governments Austerity measures on local Councils. 
 
The loss to Doncaster is over £100 million per year and continuing, this has led 
to serious reductions in vital services. 
 
The cost of living increases including fuel and food have led to massive rises in 
cost of living expenses for those with the least. 
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This Council requests the Chief Executive to write to the Secretary of State to 
ask them to reverse the Austerity cuts and fund Local Government properly. 

 
31 Questions by Elected Members in accordance with Council Procedure Rules 15.2 and 

15.3  
 

A. Questions on Notice 
 

No questions on Notice from Elected Members, had been received for this 
meeting. 
 

B.  Questions Without Notice 
 
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 15.2, the Chair of Council sought 
questions from Elected Members during Question Time. 
 
A. Questions to the Mayor of Doncaster, Ros Jones. 

 
In the absence of the Mayor of Doncaster, Ros Jones, Members were 
asked to submit their questions in writing to the Executive Office and a 
written response would be provided. 
 

B. Questions to the Deputy Mayor, Councillor Glyn Jones, Cabinet Member for 
Housing and Business 

 
Q. Councillor Steve Cox asked the following question:- 

 
“A request was put in to Sheffield City Region (now known as South 
Yorkshire Mayoral Combined Authority) for a £20 million loan some 
time ago.  Yourself, Mayor Ros Jones and the Chief Executive had 
been part of that Committee.  What happened to the loan application?  
The decision was due to be made in March, but still nothing.  How long 
have Peel been in communication with the South Yorkshire Mayoral 
Combined Authority (SYMCA)?  What has DMBC done to support the 
Doncaster Sheffield Airport (DSA)?  Finally, why have Finningley Ward 
Members had no contact from yourselves or the Chief Executive; what 
happened to working together?” 
 

A. The Chief Executive, Damian Allen, gave the following response:- 
 
“It is under the jurisdiction of the SYMCA.  What I can report is the 
Mayor of South Yorkshire, Oliver Coppard, has gone on public record in 
response to the announcement from Peel Airport indicating that the 
loan is still an active loan under consideration.  From commercial 
reasons, I am not in a position to add any further details, but I suggest if 
you have any concerns, that you write to the Mayor of South Yorkshire, 
but I will make him aware.” 
 

A. The Deputy Mayor, Councillor Glyn Jones, gave the following further 
response:- 
 
“We have had no end of meetings between ourselves, legal briefings, 
conversations between the Chief Executive and Chair of DSA, Board 



 

A. 10 
 

Members of Peel Holdings, the SYMCA, the Mayor of South Yorkshire, 
Oliver Coppard and the Chief Executive of SYMCA, Martin Swales.  We 
have had a meeting today with the Members of Parliament to come to 
some sort of resolution and a way forward. 
 
As for the Local Ward Members, I am sorry you were not included; it 
was an oversight on my part.  It is difficult to give you a full, frank and 
open appraisal of what has happened from a business perspective, but 
we are leaving no stone unturned on this matter.” 
 

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 15.7, Councillor Steve Cox asked 
the following supplementary question:- 

 
Q. “The phone has been ringing constantly all day.  There are a lot of jobs 

to lose and the information you were not aware is on Twitter.  The 
minutes of the meetings cannot be found.  I will take this to Mayor 
Oliver Coppard.” 

 
Q. Councillor Thomas Noon asked the following question:- 
 

“Following the terrible two years with crime in Doncaster, can the 
Deputy Mayor provide an update on the number of new Police Officers 
Doncaster will receive in October and do you think this goes far enough 
to make our streets safe again?” 

 
A.  The Deputy Mayor, Councillor Glyn Jones, gave the following 

response:- 
 

“This issue is not part of my Portfolio, but I will get you a full written 
response.  It is worrying when crime occurs in our communities, but we 
need the correct resources to combat crime.  As part of the number of 
Police Officers needed to fight this level of crime, as important is the 
intelligence that we are given.  I ask people to phone 101 or Crime 
Stoppers, which they can do so anonymously.  As for the actual 
number of new Police Officers, I have not got that information.  I believe 
that if we do not get the number of Police Officers we require, we will be 
fighting a losing battle.” 
 

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 15.7, Councillor Thomas Noon 
stated the following:- 

 
Q. “I will put my question in writing to the Mayor, but thank you for your 

reply.” 
 

C. Questions to Councillor Lani-Mae Ball, Cabinet Member for Education, 
Skills and Young People 
 
Q. Councillor Cynthia Ransome asked the following question:- 
 

“Do you have any influence on bad behaviour in Schools and the 
inability of some Schools to address it?  This impacts on education and 
public safety with pupils leaving School at 2.30 pm.” 
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A.  Councillor Lani-Mae Ball gave the following response:- 
 

“Regarding behaviour within Schools, every School has a Behaviour 
Management Policy to manage this issue.  Most Schools have an 
escalation chart for that child or young person if they do not meet that 
expectation.  If there is a particular School you are concerned about, 
please contact me.   
 
In terms of outside of Schools, very little can be done by Schools.  The 
School will set expectations when young people are leaving School at 
2.30 pm.  Some Schools take a ‘beyond the gate’ approach and are in 
the surrounding streets.  Sometimes the Communities Team plugs that 
gap to assist, but if there are any particular areas where you have any 
concerns, please let me know.” 
 

D. Questions to Councillor Nigel Ball, Cabinet Member for Public Health, 
Leisure, Culture and Planning 
 
In the absence of Councillor Nigel Ball who had left the meeting at this point 
in proceedings, Members were asked to submit their questions in writing to 
the Executive Office and a written response would be provided. 
 

E. Questions to Councillor Joe Blackham, Cabinet Member for Highways, 
Infrastructure and Enforcement 

 
Q. Councillor Glen Bluff asked the following question:- 
 

“Do you agree with me that there should be a list of all the grass, tree 
and hedgerow assets that is distributed and communicated to all 
Members including a maintenance schedule of when they are going to 
be trimmed, cut or maintained?” 

 
A.  Councillor Joe Blackham gave the following response:- 

 
“My simple answer is yes I do.” 

 
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 15.7, Councillor Glen Bluff asked 
the following supplementary question:- 

 
Q. “Could you make ensure that it is distributed to all Members?” 

 
A.  Councillor Joe Blackham gave the following response:- 
 

“It should have already happened, but I will check to make sure it has 
because those schedules are in place.” 

 
Q. Councillor Cynthia Ransome asked the following question:- 

 
“Our rural roads between villages are only cut twice a year; we accept 
that.  My complaint is the standard; litter is not picked up before cutting 
and the poor cut makes our verges look worse before they have 
started.  Do you see this improving or can you help?” 
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A.  Councillor Joe Blackham gave the following response:- 
 

“I would like to be able to tell you that I can help and remedy the 
problem, but I would be lying.  We have difficulties at this point in time.  
We still have high levels of sickness and vacancies in the service.  We 
will not be able to do what we wish to do.  The schedules you will get 
demonstrate what should be done, but I will not make a false promise.  
I cannot promise that it will happen because whilst we are in these 
current circumstances, it will not happen.” 

 
F. Questions to Councillor Rachael Blake, Cabinet Member for Children’s 

Social Care, Communities and Equalities 
 
Q. Councillor Cynthia Ransome asked the following question:- 
 

“Many of the residents in the rural Wards have invested in gates, CCTV 
and alarms.  However, we are seeing a high rise in household 
burglaries in our Ward.  The statistics for solving these crimes are 
abysmal.  Do you see this improving?” 

 
A.  Councillor Rachael Blake gave the following response:-  

 
“It is the responsibility of the Police to solve those crimes.  Where the 
Community Safety Team can assist is around ‘target hardening’.  
Unfortunately, I think we are in a time when things are not going to get 
any better for many reasons.  Our Teams do as much as they can, but 
they are incredibly stretched because we do not have the resources to 
be able to meet the needs of all our residents, rural or urban.  I think the 
collaborative working within the Community Safety Team is good.  
There are a number of funds that are being applied for from 
Government.  In terms of the actual staff and resources on the ground, I 
do not see it improving, but we will continue to apply for funding.” 
 

G. Questions to Councillor Phil Cole, Cabinet Member for Finance and Trading 
Services 
 
In the absence of Councillor Phil Cole, Members were asked to submit their 
questions in writing to the Executive Office and a written response would be 
provided. 
 

H. Questions to Councillor Mark Houlbrook, Cabinet Member for Sustainability 
and Waste 

 
In the absence of Councillor Mark Houlbrook, Members were asked to 
submit their questions in writing to the Executive Office and a written 
response would be provided. 

 
I. Questions to Councillor Jane Nightingale, Cabinet Member for Corporate 

Resources 
 
Q. Councillor Steve Cox asked the following question:- 
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“Is there an issue with recordings of meetings in the Chamber as there 
are three meetings that have just been missed in recent weeks; 
Planning Committee, Audit Committee and Overview and Scrutiny?” 

 
A. Councillor Jane Nightingale gave the following response:- 
 

“Yes, there is an issue which is being looked into by Governance 
Services.” 

 
Additionally, Scott Fawcus, the Assistant Director of Legal and Democratic 
Services, confirmed that there were issues with the system and plans were 
in place to purchase a new system, but that would take some time to 
achieve. 
 

J. Questions to Councillor Andrea Robinson, Cabinet Member for Adult Social 
Care 

 
There were no questions put to Councillor Andrea Robinson, Cabinet 
Member for Adult Social Care. 
 

K. Questions to Councillor Austen White, Chair of the Audit Committee 
 

There were no questions put to Councillor Austen White, Chair of the Audit 
Committee. 

 
L. Questions to Councillor Julie Grace, Chair of the Elections and Democratic 

Structures Committee 
 

There were no questions put to Councillor Julie Grace, Chair of the 
Elections and Democratic Structures Committee. 
 

M. Questions to Councillor Rachael Blake, Chair of the Health and Wellbeing 
Board 
 
There were no questions put to Councillor Rachael Blake, Chair of the 
Health and Wellbeing Board. 
 

N. Questions to Councillor Jane Kidd, Chair of the Overview and Scrutiny 
Management Committee 
 
There were no questions put to Councillor Jane Kidd, Chair of the Overview 
and Scrutiny Management Committee. 

 
32 To receive the minutes of the following Joint Authorities  

 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the following Joint Authorities meetings be 
noted:-  

 
A. South Yorkshire Mayoral Combined Authority Board held on 4th March, 

21st March and 6th June, 2022. 
 

B. South Yorkshire Local Enterprise Partnership Board held on 10th March 
and 12th May, 2022. 



 

A. 14 
 

 
C. South Yorkshire Fire and Rescue Authority held on 24th January, 21st 

February and 11th April, 2022. 
 

D. South Yorkshire Pensions Authority held on 10th February and 17th March, 
2022. 
 

E. South Yorkshire Pensions Authority Local Pension Board held on 27th 
January and 28th April, 2022. 
 

F. South Yorkshire Police and Crime Panel held on 4th February and 25th 
April, 2022. 

 
CHAIR:                                                       DATE:                       


